








































TOWN OF PAXTON 
697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA  01612 

(508) 754-7638 Fax: (508) 797-0966

COMPENSATORY TIME POLICY 

Applies to: Non-Union, Non-Contracted Salaried Employees 

Select Board Original Adoption: -- 

Amended on: -- 

Last Reviewed by the Select Board: -- 

1.0 Policy Statement 

The Town of Paxton currently provides compensatory time off ("comp time") to non-

contracted/non-union salaried employees who work additional hours beyond their regular 

schedule. This policy outlines the conditions under which comp time may be accrued and 

used. 

2.0 Reason for the Policy 

This policy is being issued to clarify accrual and use of compensatory time-off.  

3.0 Who does this policy apply to? 

This policy applies to all non-contracted salaried employees. Non-exempt employees are 

covered by overtime provisions as per the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) and are not 

eligible for comp time under this policy. 

4.0 Who is responsible for enforcing this policy? 

This policy/procedure shall be implemented through the Town Administrator’s Office. 

5.0 Definitions 

Employee: shall mean any department head who is non-union and not under a personnel 

contract, who works more than 20 hours per week, and is paid a salary rather than an hourly 

rate.   

6.0 Policy 

6.1 Accrual of Comp Time 

Employees may accrue and bank a maximum of 40 hours of comp time at any given 

time.  Any hours worked beyond this without using accrued comp time will not earn 

additional comp time.  Comp time will rollover regardless of calendar or fiscal year.  

Additional time can be accrued, but may never exceed a balance of 40 hours at any 

given time.   

6.2 Tracking of Time that becomes Comp Time 

In order for Comp Time to be accrued, an employee must contemporaneously mark 



   
 
 
 

 
 
 

hours over and above their bi-weekly scheduled on their timesheets that are 

submitted and they must be signed off by their supervisor.  The payroll processor 

will log the accrual of Comp Time over their scheduled work hours for the bi-

weekly period in accordance with the restrictions in 6.1 above. 

 

6.3 Use of Comp Time 

Employees may use accrued comp time with the approval of their supervisor in the 

same manner that use of vacation and personal time is handled.   

 

6.4 Payout of Unused Comp Time 

Upon separation of employment from the Town, employees will NOT be paid for 

unused comp time. 
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697 Pleasant Street, Paxton, MA  01612 
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DIRECT DEPOSIT POLICY 
 

Applies to: All Employees 
Select Board Original Adoption: -- 
Amended on: -- 
Last Reviewed by the Select Board: -- 

 
1.0 Policy Statement 

In order to provide better employee access to payroll information and allow employees to 
receive and view payroll information electronically, all employees must be on Direct 
Deposit per our Payroll Administration Software requirements. 

   
2.0 Reason for the Policy 

This policy is being issued to make the change requiring all Town Employees to be on 
Direct Deposit. 

  
3.0 Who does this policy apply to? 

Any individual who receives funds through the Town’s Payroll system, regardless of 
number of times a check is issued per year. 

 
4.0 Who is responsible for enforcing this policy? 

This policy/procedure shall be implemented through the Town Administrator’s Office. 
 

5.0 Definitions 
Employee: shall mean any individual who receives now or will receive in the future a Town 
Check processed through the Town’s Payroll Process. 

 
6.0 Policy 

Effective January 1, 2024, all Employee’s shall have completed a Direct Deposit form and 
have it submitted to the Executive Assistant no later than 10am on January 8, 2024.  The only 
exclusion will be for any Union Employee who is currently not signed up for Direct Deposit 
as of December 1, 2023. 

 







TOWN ADMINISTRATOR UPDATE 
Heather M. Munroe, Town Administrator  
December 11, 2023 

BOARD/COMMITTEE OPENINGS 
Boards, Committees, Commissions 
 
Board of Appeals – There are two vacant associate position available for the Board of Appeals. 
Please see the Town’s website for more information. 

Cable & Communications Committee – There are currently two positions available on this 
committee.  This committee is responsible for running and maintaining cable access TV 
channels, live streaming and recording government and community meetings.  The committee 
currently meets monthly. Please see the Town’s website for more information. 

DPW Building Committee - The Town of Paxton has reconfigured its DPW Building 
Committee to update the charge and membership.  This Committee will be instrumental in 
matching the Department of Public Works building infrastructure needs with the Town’s 
financial constraints and the Community desires. There is currently 1 resident vacancies for 
someone with a marketing/advertising background available.  Please see the Town’s website for 
more information. 

Historic District Commission - The Historic District Commission is a group of individuals 
committed to maintaining the historic integrity and aesthetic appeal of Paxton's treasured 
landmarks. We work to ensure that our town's rich history remains an integral part of its future. 
There is currently 1 opening.  Please see the Town’s website for more information. 

See the Town’s Website for all openings and how to submit an application.  

COMMUNITY HAPPENINGS 
Check out the Town’s Website for the latest programs. 

DEPARTMENTAL UPDATES 
COA 

Van service – We have begun looking at the possibility of phasing out the way we currently 
provide transportation services to our seniors and working with SCM Elder Bus to take over the 
service.  Over the past few years we have seen the use of the van and overall ridership drop.  We 
currently charge seniors $7 roundtrip, our COA Director Cindy spends numerous hours each 
week serving as dispatch and coordinating with drivers and riders for the three days a week that 
we provide service.  We currently serve between 20-25 total unique riders per year. 

Our current expenses for the service include wages for bus drivers, insurance, gas costs, repairs, 
and maintenance, averaging around $19k per year, with a collection of about $2.5k a year in fees, 
which incurs approximately a $16.5k difference between expenses and revenues. 
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SCM Elderbus contracts with Worcester Regional Transit Authority (WRTA).  The way their 
program works is that they would continue to serve the town three days a week and have more 
specific pickup and drop off times.  When they charged for rides, it was $1.25/1.50 each way, or 
$2.50 round trip.  At least until June 30, 2024, they are not currently charging for service to 
seniors.  Their program also provides service to residents who have a disability and may not be a 
senior.  Like Paxton, they generally keep service to within the bordering Towns to Paxton.   

The assessment for the costs of the transportation service would be created at the end of each 
fiscal year and would not be paid by the town until two fiscal years after the completion of the 
serviced one, and would be found on the State Assessment section of the Town’s annual cherry 
sheet.  For example, if the service began in FY25, we would not be assessed until FY27.  They 
currently assess Town’s at approximately 20% of their actual costs for providing a ride.  Based 
on reviewing other community figures, if we calculated about $10 per each one-way ride as the 
assessment.  If we continue to average around 450 single-way trips a year, our annual assessment 
would be around $4,500.   

From a senior service perspective, we would be able to provide our riders with a handicap 
accessible means of transportation that may well expand those able to use the service to include 
those less steady on canes, walkers, and wheelchairs.  The change of the service would free up 
time for our Director to shift focus to outreach, programming, and other needs.   

From a financial perspective, we would realize an immediate savings in the cost for the 
transportation service, of at least $16.5k (taking into consideration current fees collected) a year.  
In addition, we would know the cost of our assessment in advance to allow us to better budget 
and forecast our expenses. Lastly, this would allow the COA to refocus some of their budget to 
increased programming, outreach hours, and food pantry costs. 

The COA Board met last Wednesday and voted to support the transition to SCM Elderbus.  The 
next step is to receive support from the Select Board for the transition.  If supported, the COA 
Director and TA will work with providing information sessions along with SCM Elderbus, 
working with current riders, and starting a slow transition as early as Spring.   

Building 

In November, the Building Department had 24 permits pulled, which is two less overall permits 
from last month and the lowest number of actual building permits, 6, since July of this year.  The 
6 building permits constituted: kitchen/bathroom remodel; 2 roofs; one garage repair; one garden 
shed; and siding.  FY24 permits for the department are higher than FY23 by one, but lower than 
FY22 by 12. Overall, calculating through the end of October, Building Permits themselves have 
netted approximately $12,500, or about one half of what we have expected for the year. This 
trend could stay up or cool down over the winter months, only time will tell. 
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Permit July August September October November 

Building 16 8 16 13 6 

Electrical 9 14 9 5 6 

Gas 1 0 3 2 4 

Plumbing 5 4 2 4 6 

Sheet Metal 0 1 0 1 0 

Wood Stove 2 0 1 1 2 

TOTAL 33 27 31 26 24 

DPW 

After many years serving the Town of Paxton, Gary Richards will retire as Highway Foreman on 
December 31st.   

The winter season has begun and the parking ban bylaw is now in effect, read more details here.   

Finance Offices 

Our Tax Rate for FY25 has been certified and the Treasurer/Collector is working on having bills 
printed.   

Library 

The Library is working with the roofing company to have schedule time to get the roof work 
completed asap so we can then have the gutter work completed before inclement weather hits us. 

Treasurer/Collector 

Our part-time Assistant Treasurer/Collector, Amanda DeRezendes will be leaving us on the 18th 
of December.  We appreciate all of her hard work and wish her well in her future endeavors.  The 
position is expected to be open and posted in the upcoming weeks. 

Town Administrator 

My last day before leave is currently scheduled for December 14th.  Our office is wrapping up the 
FY25 budget compilation for the Finance Committee, the five year Capital Plan Forecast for CIPC, 
and a multiple grant/earmark paperwork to allow projects to commence. 

https://www.townofpaxton.net/sites/g/files/vyhlif4846/f/uploads/bylaw_article_11_re_winter_parking_ban.pdf
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FINANCES 
Grants 

Updates 

Recreation Earmark – In the FY24 final budget, the Governor approved an earmark for 
$27,000 for enhancements for the recreation department to include the following: 
Playground Repair and Mulch ($4,000); Adjustable Basketball Hoops at the Paxton Center 
School; and Wentworth Bathroom Repairs ($5,000). The contract has now been submitted 
by the Town and upon signature of the State, we will be able to proceed. 

Town Common Earmark – In the FY24 final budget, the Governor approved an 
earmark for $50,000 for a design, feasibility, and traffic study for the town common/town 
center. The paperwork has now been submitted for this earmark and the work can begin. 
 
DPW Earmark – In the FY23 budget, the Town was awarded ARPA funds from the 
State in the amount of up to $200k for work for the DPW building.  Our draft budget to 
the State was submitted this week and approved with contracts being finalized.  Once 
given the go ahead, we have until 2026 to complete the project.  The project is scheduled 
to include: design/permits/procurement septic system design, install, related work at the 
DPW, purchase of permanent bathroom trailer unit, and the purchase and install of an 
electronic gate, along with miscellaneous safety repairs as funds may permit. 
 
MIIA Wellness Grant – We have applied for a grant for approximately $5k for MIIA 
wellness.  The grant includes so air filtration filters, orthopedic chairs, carpet 
replacement, fresh produce for staff, and training funds.  We should here within the next 
month or two if we have received the grant. 
 

FY24 

ADA Grant – We submitted a grant again for FY24 for ADA improvements at the COA, 
with the same details as last year and updated costs totaling around $25k.  As of 12.08.2023, 
we are still waiting to hear on any awards and have checked in again with the state on any 
possible updates to the award date. (Updated 12.09.2023) 

Barre Charitable Savings Trust Grant – The library received a $950 grant for museum 
passes for use by patrons. 

Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance – Municipal Law Enforcement Grant 
Program – The Police received an award from the Office of Grants and Research in the 
amount of $40,924.40 for Police Computers, Plate Reader, and Tasers. 

Miia Risk Grant – The Town has been awarded a MIIA Risk Grant in the amount of 
$10,000 for a trench box that can extend our current one for DPW for additional depth 
coverage and safety.  Working on finalizing paperwork and receiving the equipment.  
(Updated 12.09.2023) 
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SMRP Grant – DEP awarded us a grant in the amount of $3,500 to help with our recycling 
program for FY24. 

Outstanding FY23 

Ambulance Certified Public Expenditure Program –$62,566 - Pending 

Libraries Transforming Communities: Accessible Small and Rural Communities. 
$20,000 project to support Sensory Processing Disorder. 

Community Compact (IT) Grant –$115,000 to support conversion to records 
management system, including scanning and electronically filing records. This grant will 
run until December 2024. (Updated 12.09.2023) 

Hazard Mitigation Planning Grant –$4,455 reimbursable grant to update the Town’s 
Hazard Mitigation Plan. Final paperwork for the grant award has been submitted to MEMA 
and work should be scheduled to begin shortly. (Updated 12.09.2023) 

Small Bridge Grant (2019) – Planning Grant Black Hill Road, extended until December 
2023.  Working with Mass DOT, we are in the process of modifying our current contract 
for this grant.  We will be instead turning from our current consultant to working with 
Mass DOT consultant who they will manage the project and work.  We are expected to 
be able to apply for the next round of funding next fall. (updated 12.09.2023) 

State Earmark of Funds – Zoning Bylaw rewrite, underway. The Steering Committee is 
now working on the Subdivision rules and regulations and some definitions. 

Procurement: 

To do: 

 Records Building – Fence 
 Town Common area drainage 
 Septic System DPW – Earmark 
 Recreation Earmark (Basketball Hoops) 

JOB OPENINGS 
Police Officer – There is one opening for a police officer. 

Assistant Treasurer/Collector – Upcoming opening for a part-time Assistant 
Treasurer/Collector 
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